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To: All IMO Members 

Intergovernmental organizations 
Non-governmental organizations in consultative status 
 

 
Subject: Communication from the Cook Islands  
 
 
The Government of the Cook Islands has sent the attached communication, 
dated 8 April 2020, with the request that it is circulated by the Organization. 
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Circular Letter No.4263 
Annex, page 1



Cook Islands measures in relation to the COVID-19 outbreak: 

Mandatory surveys, audits, inspections and validity of statutory certificates 

Ref: MCI Circular 227/2020 

Where statutory work, docking or servicing cannot be carried out in circumstances arising 
due to COVID-19 extensions may be permitted.  

Owners and managers experiencing problems in arranging statutory visits, docking or 
mandatory servicing of critical equipment may submit an extension request to Maritime Cook 
Islands (MCI), providing supporting objective evidence that would justify the application of 
extensions.  MCI will assess requests on a case by case basis. 

Cook Islands Seafarers and Seafarers serving aboard Cook Islands flagged vessels 

Ref: MCI Circular 229/2020 and MCI Circular 224/2020 

As of 01 April 2020, the Cook Islands will grant a general extension for the validity of all 
Cook Islands CoC and CoP due to expire before 01 July 2020 for an extended period of 4 
months from the date of expiry.  

Cook Islands Endorsement certificates may be extended where seafarers are unable to 
make arrangements for revalidation of underlying certificates due to travel restrictions 
imposed. The Cook Islands will accept continued service aboard its vessels subject to 
receipt of:  

• an official statement issued by the State confirming that the validity of the underlying
certificate has been extended accordingly; or

• a general extension of the validity of the national CoCs or CoPs issued by the State issuing
the underlying certificate.

Furthermore, the Cook Islands will issue extraordinary exemptions from the requirements of 
MLC Standard A2.4 (ii) for any seafarer who is not permitted to disembark, and as a result 
will be on board the vessel for more than 11 months.  

Format of documentation on board Cook Islands’ Vessels 

Ref: MCI Circular 228/2020 

The Cook Islands has experienced increasing difficulty in delivering original documents and 
certificates onboard its registered vessels. Therefore, in consideration of the exceptional 
circumstances, the Cook Islands will allow temporarily for copies of certificates and other 
official documents to be kept onboard instead of originals.  

https://www.maritimecookislands.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/MCI-Circular-2272020-COVID-19-Extension-of-manditory-surveys.pdf
https://www.maritimecookislands.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/MCI-2292020-COVID-19-and-Seafarers.pdf
https://www.maritimecookislands.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Tech-Safety-Bulletin-Coronavirus-2020-temporarily-SEA-MLC-exemption.pdf
https://www.maritimecookislands.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/MCI-2282020-COVID-19-Documents-onboard.pdf


Authorities can address enquiries about the validity of any pdf/printed copy of the Cook 
Islands official documents to: 

- fleet@maritimecookislands.com; and/or 

- technical@maritimecookislands.com. 

 

All Cook Islands circulars with reference to the COVID-19 emergency issued so far and to 
be released in the future can be found on Maritime Cook Islands website at the following 
link: https://www.maritimecookislands.com/circulars/covid-19/. 
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